ST FLORENCE COMMUNITY COUNCIL
St Florence Community Council Meeting  

Held at the Village Hall, St Florence at 
7.30pm on Tuesday 01 March 2016

Present:
Councillors B. Buckmaster (Chair); A Eardley; D. Evans; R. Hughes; S Hughes and L. Randles.

Also Present: C Clemson (Clerk); County Councillor P Kidney;  One member of the public
16/03/01
Public Participation (Limited to 15 minutes)

A village resident had noticed that the precept had increased quite significantly to £15,500 per annum and would like to know why.  The Chairperson explained that amongst other things there were a number of financial setbacks left over from the previous administration of the Council, which had resulted in increased audit fees last year of more than £4000.   The Chairperson remarked that the Council was now working hard to put systems and procedures in place where previously there were none and that these will avoid such large bills in the future. The Chairperson also explained that there were significant costs arising from the running and maintaining the hall, the village’s largest asset.  While acknowledging that while village hall income had declined in recent years, he pointed out that major investments had taken place to increase the halls hire-ability including replacing the carpet with fresher smelling hard flooring and that the building had been repainted both inside and out.  Other savings had also been made by reducing costs through the replacement of the caretaker with a cleaner.  Other major costs for the Council include grass cutting of the Sports Field of approximately £2000 and Grass cutting in the village in the region of £2500.  The Clerk will email a copy of the budget information to the interested resident.  
16/03/02
Apologies

None received
16/03/03
Declarations of Interest

None 
16/03/04
Signing of Minutes of Last Meeting held 02 February 2016

The minutes of the last meeting held on 02 February 2016 were signed as a true and accurate record with no amendments by the Chairperson, Councillor Buckmaster.
16/03/05
Matters Arising
5.1
Co-option

The local resident present at the last meeting has contacted the Community Council and said that they would prefer to get to know the village and the surrounding area before accepting a role on the Community Council.
5.2
Dog Fouling Poster
All of the dog fouling posters have now been received.  Councillors looked through the remaining posters and a further poster awarded a prize.  Book tokens will now be purchased by Councillor S Hughes and will be presented to the competition winners at school.   A tin of chocolates will also be purchased for each class to thank the children for their hard work.  The winners are Sienna and Zoe from Class 2 and Charlotte from Class 3. Posters will be laminated and displayed around the village to try and deter dog fouling.
5.3
Wales in Bloom

Several local residents have expressed an interest in helping run Wales in Bloom.  A form will be provided in the local shop so that a list of perspective people who may be interested in forming a committee can be contacted.  A meeting will then be arranged at the next full council meeting.  This introductory meeting will be facilitated by the Council.    A competition for the most colourful garden in the village was also discussed. Councillors could have a walk around the village and chose same.  This will be added to the year planner April/May to take place in June. 
5.4
Churchyard Tree Planting

Following the kind offer of Mr. I. Richards to replace the trees that have recently been felled in the churchyard on a free of charge basis, the Clerk has now received a reply from the Parochial Church Council declining the offer  due to future costs that would be incurred.  A letter of thanks will be forwarded to Mr Richards.  No further action to take.  

5.5
Cleaner
Despite the advertisement signs in the local notice boards, no-one has applied for the position.  Councillor S Hughes mentioned that a new caretaker had been appointed at the village school and perhaps he could be approached and asked if he is interested in the position.  She will contact the gentleman and enquire.  Councillor Eardley also mentioned that perhaps contract cleaners may have to be considered, dependant on cost.   Councillor R Hughes mentioned the disregarded soft drink bottles littering the field after football matches.  Councillor Randles will speak with the chair of the Football Club and ask that these be removed. 

16/03/06
Planning Applications/Notification
15/1167/PN (Public Notice) 

Demolition of redundant public conveniences, St Florence.

Application for prior notification of proposed demolition. The public conveniences have been closed since March 2014. Demolition is necessary to prevent the building falling into disrepair. Manual removal of all fixings followed by mechanical plant demolition. Affected areas to be re-instated with top soil and grass seeds to match existing common land.  No action will be taken before the 23rd May 2016.  
16/03/07
Village & Village Hall Matters
7.1
Dyfed Alarms CCTV
The cameras are pointing in the wrong direction and do not record any useful information.  They need to be repositioned with one certainly aiming at the car park.   The other three need re-aligning so we can see who comes through the gate and entrance to the doors. Camera five is not in focus and we do not know where it is pointing. The Clerk will contact Dyfed Alarms and ask that they visit site to carry out the work. 
7.2
Dog Signage, Playing Fields

Larger signs are needed stating dogs not permitted in car park or on playing field.  The Clerk will contact local printing companies and ask for quotes.
7.3
Replacement Cooker
There is a fault on the cooker in the top kitchen.  It was suggested that it be replaced by the smaller cooker from the main kitchen.  A previously budgeted for commercial range can then be installed in the main kitchen at a cost of approximately £2,000.    The Port Authority may offer a grant for this kind of equipment.   Councillor Eardley and Buckmaster will look through the grant criteria and apply.   A vote was taken and all councils were in favour and that the new range will need to be in place by the end of May 2016.  Proposed by Councillor Evans.  Seconded by Councillor S. Hughes.  All in Favour.  A quote is also needed for a cage to keep the gas bottles safe, a cement plinth and gas plumbing work.  
7.4
Rationalising of Keys
All keys to the kitchen cupboards have been found and will be looked through for the missing plates and an infantry will be put together of items in same. 
7.5
Disabled Toilets

Councillor R Hughes proposed that the PCC disabled badge be removed from the door and only be used as a disabled toilet for the hall.  The lock needs to be changed on the disabled entrance and replaced with a normal lock and key.  All Councillors voted in favour.  
7.6
Village Hall Missing Items
Approximately 70 willow plates appear missing from the village hall kitchen.  Recent hirers of the hall have been contacted in an attempt to establish their whereabouts.  In addition,  Councillor Eardley mentioned that 4 boxes of willow pattern china (2 boxes of cups and 2 boxes of plates) were in Storeroom 4 on bonfire evening and now only 2 boxes of cups remain.   
7.7
Letter Box 
Delivering post directly to the Village Hall will provide continuity.  A vote was taken as to whether a letter box be installed, perhaps through the wall into storage room 4.  The building will need to be registered to receive a post code.  Councillor S Hughes has the email address to register the building and will request same.  Proposed R Hughes.  Seconded L Randles.  All in favour.

16/03/08
Correspondence Received 

A Letter has been received from a group who hire the village hall on a weekly basis asking if anything can be done to improve the condensation that sometimes gathers on the floor due to ambient temperatures and also restricted access to house cleaning products and first aid box which are stored in the main kitchen.  The clerk will draft a response explaining that the condensation should disappear rapidly if one of the windows is kept ajar and the air is allowed to circulate.  The response will also mention access to the kitchen is restricted because the group chose not to hire that part of the facility.  Also, a First Aid box and  vacuum cleaner are available in the committee room.  
A Letter has also been received from a local resident with regards to the paintings that were mounted in the main hall and had not been reinstated after the room had been decorated.  Following a discussion between councillors it was decided that the paintings would be better displayed in the committee room. 
Letter received from Clare Jones, Monitoring officer re: Training on Code of Conduct for Councillors.  This ties in with the consultation document on giving community councils increased powers and the issue of competent councils.  
Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales Annual Report - February 2016 – Section 10 Payments to members of community and town councils
Although entitled to payments, councillors previously discussed same and voted that although they should be accounted for they would not be claimed.  
16/03/09
Accounts & Finances 
9.1
Bank Reconciliations

COMMUNITY COUNCIL ACCOUNT
23/02/2016
Cash Book Balance

£3660.17


plus unpresented cheques



Course Hill Fuel DD

£10.00



Tenby Youth Club 101458
£50.00



SLCC M'Ship           101475
£59.00
13/02/2016
Bank  Statement Balance
£3779.17
VILLAGE HALL ACCOUNT
23/02/2016
Cash Book Balance

£2605.43

13/02/2016
Bank Statement Balance
£2605.43
Signed reconciliations have been obtained from Geoff Davies
9.2
Invoices for Payment

Plumber
£50.00

Smart Gardens
£280.00

Clerk

£299.17

9.3
Clerk Timesheets

These were handed to the Chairperson for perusal.

9.4
External Auditors

BDO will no longer be our appointed auditor for 2015/16 as the areas have been rotated.  Mid and West Wales have been allocated to Grant Thornton.  We await further information.
16/03/10
County Councillors Report

County Councillor Kidney informed councillors that:

· The Public Meeting re Avenue centre very well supported.  All AMs pledging their support.  
· There is talk on social media sites that Refugees are to be placed in local MOD camps.  Further enquiries are being made by concerned County Councillors.

·  There is to be an appeal within the next week on the Enforcement notice on a traveller site in the  Lamphey area.
16/03/11
Items submitted by Councillors
16/03/12
Items for Year Planner

Colourful Gardens – June 

16/03/13
Date of Next Meeting – Tuesday  05 April 2016
Mae’r cofnodion ar gael yng Nghymraeg os ydych eisiau copi 
Carol Clemson
Clerk to St Florence Community Council

1 Greenhayes, St Florence, SA70 8NA. Tel 07482 712 068/01834 871032

	Email:                  stflorencecommunitycouncil@hotmail.co.uk


